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THE ARCHAEOLOGIST'S BOOKSHELF 

Moche Art and Iconography 
by Christopher P. Donnan. viii, 146 
pages, 12 color plates, 85 black and white 
photographs, 55 text figures, 1 map, 1 
chart, bibliography. University Of 
California Latin America Center Pub- 
lications, Los Angeles, California (UCLA 
Latin American Studies, Volume 33) 1976 

Donnan's little book represents an impor- 
tant benchmark in the study of Mochica art, 
one of the world's most renowned prehis- 
toric art styles. It is the first study which 
gives us the quantitative universe (100,000 
specimens) upon which the study was 
based. I emphasize "little" book because it 
staggers the imagination that the artistic 
essence of such a universe could be re- 
duced, as the title might imply, to a text of 
136 pages. Donnan has given us his syn- 
thesis of the present state of the art of de- 
coding Mochica iconography and ex- 
trapolating Mochica artistic canons. Even 
so, it is most welcome, and will be indispen- 
sible to the art historian and archaeologist 
alike. 

Decoding Mochica iconography enjoys 

much the same excitement and frustration 
as the decoding of Cretan Linear B did, or 
as Maya glyphs did prior to significant 
breakthroughs. So far, any systematic de- 
coding has eluded a long line of art histo- 
rians and archaeologists since Baessler's 
pioneering and monumental work at the 
turn of the century. Donnan's contribution is 
the most systematic and quantitatively 
satisfactory effort to date. But despite many 
successful skirmishes, like his predeces- 
sors, he did not win the war. 

Perhaps our judgment of the less than 
total impact he has made on decoding de- 
rives from his claim that Mochica themata 
are extremely limited. Donnan has derived 
basic themes from among the eighty-odd 
categories into which he has classified 
Mochica iconography. The reader is left 
guessing as to how many of the other 
categories will be recombined into one or 
another "basic themes." In short, Donnan 
gives an oversimplified synthesis that may 
mislead researchers into assuming that 
Mochica art was dedicated exclusively to 
ritual, and to the even more misleading (or 
at least premature) conclusion that ritual 

and secular activities were not interrelated 
in the Mochica artist's cognitive map. With 
this theoretical caveat in mind, we can 
examine the merit of Donnan's exercise. 

The book is tightly organized to show his 
approach to the study of Mochica iconog- 
raphy, beginning with a definition of his 
quantitative universe. He presents the vari- 
ous media in which the Mochica artist 
worked, concluding that the media did not 
significantly alter the categories, one of 
which is "small scale" (although he admits 
that the ceramics, because of survival, 
probably skewed the sample). This is cer- 
tainly true in the case of Mochica murals 
and architecture, which are the largest 
knpwn adobe structures in the New World. 
He also dramatically explains how he eluci- 
dated one of his basic themes, the Presen- 
tation Scene, and how, with the aid of 
ethnohistory and ethnographic analogy it 
should be possible to reconstruct other 
basic themes. This straightforward presen- 
tation is admirable from a didactic point of 
view, however upsetting it might be to the 
cognoscenti, who are more interested in 
identifying specific motives. 

65 

This content downloaded from 128.83.205.78 on Tue, 04 Aug 2015 17:56:32 UTC
All use subject to JSTOR Terms and Conditions

http://www.jstor.org/page/info/about/policies/terms.jsp


Donnan is also to be commended for his 
choice of iconographical explanations of 
Mochica artifacts. Most of them are either 
new or recently interpreted by the author, 
particularly the burial scenes, the curing 
scene and the presentation scenes. There 
is one which even Donnan seems to think is 
purely secular, the smelting scene. The en- 
thusiasm he communicates as he explores 
his discoveries of meaning in the 
"shamanoid" pottery, in consultation with a 
cooperative Peruvian curandero (tradi- 
tional healer), should stimulate other re- 
searchers to use this technique. To the best 
of my knowledge, this approach to "decod- 
ing" was used for the first time by Antonio 
Rodriguez Suy Suy, professor at the Uni- 
versity of Trujillo. The first professional 
Mochica anthropologist, he used it to "read" 
the icons of the low-relief adobe murals of 
Chan Chan. 

While Donnan's treatment of the art his- 
torical and archaeological aspects of the 
study area is to be recommended as in- 
novative, his handling of historical data 
leads him into the presentation of a ques- 
tionable projection of North Coast prehis- 
tory. Using dynastic lists, he attempts to link 
the Naymlap legend with Mochica iconog- 
raphy. His failure to refer to any of a spate of 
recently published North Coast ethnohistor- 
ical reports by Rostworowski, Waldemar 
Espinoza, or Kosok's careful synthesis of all 
available historical data up to 1959, makes 
the publication of his chart useless and de- 
tracts from the overall value of the book. 

A geographical error of some conse- 
quence is in the location of Batan Grande, a 
famous ruin that marks the northernmost 
extension of Mochica architecture known to 
date, on Map 1. It is on the Leche, not the 
Lambayeque River. For those interested in 
psychedelics, Wassens identification of 
espingo as Quaraibea species was pub- 
lished in 1973 in the Arstryck 1972 of the 
Goteborg Etnografiska Museum, not in the 
item listed under this author in the bibliog- 
raphy. 

Despite the seventy-year-old tradition of 
attempts at decoding Mochica iconog- 
raphy, to which Donnan owes a rather diffi- 
dently acknowledged debt, very little empir- 
ical work has been done either on contem- 
porary North Coast ethnography, 
ethnobotany or ethnozoology of the region. 
Until the last two decades ethnohistory on 
the area was virtually nonexistent. This 
book shows how these sources should be 
utilized in the decoding process and reflects 
a commendable effort to synthesize the 
abundant and widely scattered material into 
a kind of Corpus Vasorum Mochicorum. 

Richard P. Schaedel 

University of Texas, Austin 
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